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Arianna String Quartet (John Mcgrosso, Violin; Joanna Mendoza, Viola; Julia 
Sakharova, Violin; Kurt Baldwin, Cello; Assisting Artists Francine Kay, Piano; And 
Raman Ramakrishnan, Cello)

THE ARTISTS 

ARIANNA STRING QUARTET 

Hailed for their outstanding musicianship, the Arianna String Quartet has firmly 
established itself as one of America’s finest chamber ensembles. Their performances 
have been praised for “tonal warmth, fastidious balance...expressive vitality” 
(Chicago Tribune) and “emotional commitment and fluent virtuosity,” (Pretoria News, 
South Africa). Formed in 1992, the ASQ garnered national attention by winning the 
Grand Prize in the Fischoff Chamber Music Competition, First Prize in both the 
Coleman and Carmel Chamber Music Competitions, and were Laureates in the Bordeaux 
International String Quartet Competition. 

The Arianna Quartet has appeared throughout North America, South America, Europe and
Asia, with frequent visits to Brazil and South Africa. They have collaborated with 
many of the world’s finest musicians, including members of the Vermeer, Tokyo, 
Cleveland and Juilliard Quartets, and their live performances have been heard on 
National Public Radio’s “Performance Today,” and “Live from Music Mountain”, which 
broadcasts to 125 stations in the U.S. and to 35 countries. The ASQ has recorded for
Albany Records and Urtext Digital Classics, and has a long-term contract with 
Centaur Records. Their most recent release of the two string quartets of Janácek, 
which has already received critical acclaim, is now available. (“These performances 
of the Arianna String Quartet demonstrate how technical excellence, in alliance with
imagination and the human heart, can come to create something truly transcendent.” –
Fanfare Magazine) 

Sought after for their highly effective approach to coaching and teaching as a 
quartet, the Arianna String Quartet has led the design and implementation of 
numerous chamber music programs including the Britt Quartet Academy, FEMUSC 
Intensive Chamber Music Program in Brazil and most recently, the University of 
Western Cape Chamber Music Institute, South Africa. In addition to intensive musical
training for string quartets, this institute focuses on ideas of community, outreach
and entrepreneurship, and helping students develop skills for a self-sustaining 
business that gives back to their communities through teaching and performances. 

FRANCINE KAY, PIANO 

Canadian pianist Francine Kay has performed extensively as a soloist and chamber 
musician in Europe, North America and Asia, at venues such as Carnegie Hall, Weill 
Recital Hall, Lincoln Center, Salle Gaveau, The National Gallery, Roy Thomson Hall, 
The Dame Myra Hess Memorial Concerts, and Bargemusic. She has been a soloist with 
orchestras such as the Toronto Symphony, the Princeton Symphony, New York’s West 
Side Chamber Orchestra, the Manitoba Chamber Orchestra, the Orchestra London, 
Symphony Nova Scotia, the Victoria Symphony and Sinfonia Toronto among others, under
conductors such as Georg Tintner, Mark Laycock, Nurhan Arman, Agnes Grossman, Kevin 
Mallon, Jonathan Yates, and Simon Streatfeild. Her recordings of piano works by 
Debussy, Ravel, and Satie, on the Analekta and Audio Ideas label have received 
international acclaim. Ms. Kay’s performances have been broadcast on NPR, the BBC, 
WFMT, Radio France, and the CBC. 

Francine Kay is a regular guest faculty artist at the Zodiac Academy and Festival in
the south of France, the International Course of Interpretation at the Chopin State 
School in Nowy Sacz and the Icicle Creek International Chamber Music Festival in the
Pacific Northwest. 

Francine Kay made her New York debut at Carnegie Hall’s Weill Recital Hall as winner
of the New York Pro Piano Competition. She received her Bachelors and Masters 
degrees at the Juilliard School studying with Adele Marcus, the Artist Diploma from 
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the Glenn Gould School, and she received her Doctor of Musical Arts from SUNY Stony 
Brook under Gilbert Kalish. Her significant mentors include Leon Fleisher, Gyorgy 
Sebok, and Marek Jablonski. 

Francine Kay is currently a lecturer on the Faculty at Princeton University. Ms. Kay
regularly gives master classes in Canada, the United States, and Poland. 

RAMAN RAMAKRISHNAN, CELLO 

Cellist Raman Ramakrishnan is a member of the Horszowski Trio with violinist Jesse 
Mills and pianist Rieko Aizawa. The trio has performed across the United States, 
Japan, and in Hong Kong, and has recently recorded a debut album for Bridge Records.
He was a founding member of the Daedalus Quartet, with whom he performed around the 
world for eleven seasons. Mr. Ramakrishnan is an artist member of the Boston Chamber
Music Society, and is on the faculties of Columbia University and the Bard College 
Conservatory of Music. 

Mr. Ramakrishnan has given solo recitals in New York, Boston, Seattle, and 
Washington, D.C., and has performed chamber music at Caramoor, at Bargemusic, with 
the Chicago Chamber Musicians, and at the Aspen, Bard, Charlottesville, Four 
Seasons, Lincolnshire (UK), Marlboro, Mehli Mehta (India), Oklahoma Mozart, and Vail
Music Festivals. He has toured with Musicians from Marlboro and has performed, as 
guest principal cellist, with the Saint Paul Chamber Orchestra. As a guest member of
Yo-Yo Ma’s Silk Road Ensemble, he has performed in New Delhi and Agra, India and in 
Cairo, Egypt. 

Mr. Ramakrishnan was born in Athens, Ohio and grew up in East Patchogue, New York. 
His father is a Nobel winning molecular biologist and his mother is the children’s 
book author and illustrator Vera Rosenberry. He holds a Bachelor’s degree in physics
from Harvard University and a Master’s degree in music from The Juilliard School. 
His principal teachers have been Fred Sherry, Andrés Díaz, and André Emelianoff. He 
lives in New York City with his wife, the violist Melissa Reardon, and their young 
son. He plays a Neapolitan cello made by Vincenzo Jorio in 1837. 
�
THE PROGRAM 

CREDO (2007) Kevin Puts (1972) 
(This is the first performance of this work at Music Mountain) 

PIANO QUARTET IN E FLAT MAJOR, OPUS 16 (1797) by Ludwig van Beethoven (1770-1827) 
-Grave; Allegro, ma non troppo 
-Andante cantabile 
-Rondo: Allegro, ma non troppo 
(This is the ninth performance of this work at Music Mountain) 

CELLO QUINTET IN A MAJOR, OPUS 47 "KREUTZER" (1802-4) by Ludwig van Beethoven 
(1770-1827) 
An anonymous arrangement of OPUS 47 string quintet. First published in 1832 
-Adagio sostenuto; Presto 
-Andante con variazioni 
-Finale: Presto 
(This is the second performance of this work at Music Mountain) 

HISTORIC ENCORE: Beethoven: Quartet in F maj, opus 18 #1, performed by the 
Leontovitch Quartet (partial) 
�
PROGRAM NOTES 

CREDO by Kevin Puts 

When Daniel Ching of the Mirò Quartet asked me to write a quartet for a program he 
was planning exploring ‘the lighter side of America’ in 2007, I wasn’t sure I could 
deliver. It was hard to find things to sing about. The government was stubbornly and
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arrogantly pouring young lives and billions of dollars into a hopeless war. Also 
around this time, a disturbed loner finally enacted his plan to gun down a 
record-breaking number of his fellow students at Virginia Tech and—amazingly—this 
failed to prompt any heightened talks over gun control. 

One day on my weekly commute from New York to teach at the Peabody Conservatory, I 
noticed as the train pulled into Baltimore the word believe emblazoned across a 
building. I later learned this was part of a campaign by the city of Baltimore to do
something about the fact that ten percent of its population is addicted to either 
heroin or cocaine. As one who relies little if at all on blind faith, I found this 
to be a rather alarming approach. On the other hand, sometimes it seems all you can 
do is believe. For example, many of us believe we’ll find our way out of the mess. 
In the meantime, I have found solace in the strangest places: 

...in the workshop of a stringed instrument specialist in Katonah, New York, you can
believe nothing in the world matters but the fragile art of violins and violas 
hanging serenely from the ceiling. He listens chin in hand as his clients play 
excerpts for him, then goes to work on their instruments with sage-like 
assuredness... 

...on the jogging path along the Monongahela River in Pittsburgh, you encounter 
above and below you the steel girders, asphalt and railroad ties of infrastructure, 
an immovable network of towering bridges and highways engineered by some deific 
intelligence... 

...from my apartment, I watched in a window across 106th Street a mother teaching 
her daughter how to dance. 

I would like to thank Amy Anderson of Chamber Music Monterey Bay for commissioning 
this piece and for her belief in my work. Credo is dedicated by Lowell Figan to the 
memory of Janie Figan, 
tireless environmentalist and devoted lover of chamber music. 
                             –Kevin Puts 

QUARTET FOR PIANO AND STRINGS IN E MAJOR, OPUS 16 (1797) by Ludwig van Beethoven 

The program at the first performance in Vienna in 1797 of Beethoven’s just completed
Opus 16 read, “A Quintet for the Fortepiano and Four Wind Instruments.” Yet, when 
the work was actually published in 1801, it appeared both as a quintet for piano and
winds and as a quartet for piano and strings. Both versions have the same opus 
number and were nearly identical. Having been inspired by Mozart’s highly successful
and delightful Quintet in E flat (K. 452), written little more than a decade before,
it is not surprising that Beethoven chose the quintet form. The string 
transcription, it is believed, was a way to make the music more available to a wider
public, including the many amateur piano and string groups in Vienna at that time. 
�
Pianist Julius Chajes joined three members of the Gordon String Quartet, (Jacques 
Gordon, Violin; William Lincer, Viola and Naoum Benditsky, Cello) for the first 
performance of this work at Music Mountain on July 31, 1938. 

CELLO QUINTET IN A MAJOR, OPUS 47, “KREUTZER” by Ludwig van Beethoven 

Beethoven wrote this Sonata, his ninth for piano and violin, in the spring of 1803. 
It was first performed on May 24 of that year, though Beethoven barely got it done 
in time: he called his copyist at 4:30 that morning to begin copying a part for him,
and at the concert he and the violinist had to perform some of the music from 
Beethoven’s manuscript. The violinist on that occasion was George Polgreen 
Bridgetower (1778-1860), a mixed-race virtuoso who had performed throughout Europe. 
Beethoven was so taken with Bridgetower’s playing that he intended to dedicate the 
Sonata to him, and we might know this music today as the “Bridgetower” Sonata but 
for the fact that the composer and the violinist quarreled and Beethoven dedicated 
it instead to the French violinist Rudolph Kreutzer, whom he had met in Vienna a few
years earlier. But Kreutzer found this music beyond his understanding and 
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-ironically - never performed the Sonata that bears his name. As soon as he 
completed this Sonata, Beethoven set to work on the “Eroica” Symphony, which would 
occupy him for the next six months. While the “Kreutzer” Sonata does not engage the 
heroic issues of the first movement of that symphony, it has something of the 
Eroica’s slashing power and vast scope. 
�
Beethoven was well aware of this and warned performers that the Sonata was “written 
in a very concertante style, quasiconcerto-like.” This is music conceived on a grand
scale; it is by
far the most substantial of any of Beethoven’s duo sonatas. The arrangement for 
today’s concert dates from soon after the work was composed; we do not know if the 
arranger was Beethoven or someone else. The expansion of this extraordinary piece 
into a quintet is quite apt: the work is so grand in scale that it nearly seems to 
require five players to attack it simultaneously! The result is one of the more 
virtuosic chamber music compositions— thrilling. 

The first performance of the Cello quintet at Music Mountain was by the Penderecki 
String Quartet with Cello Mihaitetel, June 26, 2008. 
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